
California Ed,cation Code 01002 * 
 

E4c,rsions and Field Trips 
 
The governing board of any school district or the co,nty s,perintendent of schools of any co,nty may? 
 
(a)  Cond,ct field trips or e4c,rsions in connection with co,rses of instr,ction or schoolCrelated social, ed,cational, c,lt,ral, 
athletic, or school band activities to and from places in the state, any other state, the District of Col,mbia, or a foreign 
co,ntry for p,pils enrolled in elementary or secondary schoolsF  A field trip or e4c,rsion to and from a foreign co,ntry may 
be permitted to familiariHe st,dents with the lang,age, history, geography, nat,ral sciences, and other st,dies relative to the 
districtIs co,rse of st,dy for s,ch p,pilsF 
 
(b)  Engage s,ch instr,ctors, s,pervisors, and other personnel as desire to contrib,te their services over and above the normal 
period for which they are employed by the district, if necessary, and provide eJ,ipment and s,pplies for s,ch field trip or 
e4c,rsionF 
 
(c)  Transport by ,se of district eJ,ipment, contract to provide transportation, or arrange transportation by the ,se of other 
eJ,ipment, of p,pils, instr,ctors, s,pervisors, or other personnel to and from places in the state, any other state, the District 
of Col,mbia, or a foreign co,ntry where s,ch e4c,rsions and field trips are being cond,ctedK provided that, when district 
eJ,ipment is ,sed, the governing board shall sec,re liability ins,rance, and if travel is to and from a foreign co,ntry, s,ch 
liability ins,rance shall be sec,red from a carrier licensed to transact ins,rance b,siness in s,ch foreign co,ntryF 
 
(d)  Provide s,pervision of p,pils involved in field trips or e4c,rsions by certificated employees of the districtF 
 
No p,pil shall be prevented from maNing the field trip or e4c,rsion beca,se of lacN of s,fficient f,ndsF  To this end, the 
governing board shall coordinate efforts of comm,nity service gro,ps to s,pply f,nds for p,pils in need of themF 
 
No gro,p shall be a,thoriHed to taNe a field trip or e4c,rsion a,thoriHed by this section if any p,pil who is a member of s,ch 
an identifiable gro,p will be e4cl,ded from participation in the field trip or e4c,rsion beca,se of lacN of s,fficient f,ndsF 
 
No e4penses of p,pils participating in a field trip or e4c,rsion to any other state, the District of Col,mbia, or a foreign 
co,ntry a,thoriHed by this section shall be paid with school district f,ndsF  E4penses of instr,ctors, chaperones, and other 
personnel participating in a field trip or e4c,rsion a,thoriHed by this section may be paid from school district f,nds, and the 
school district may pay from school district f,nds all incidental e4penses for the ,se of school district eJ,ipment d,ring a 
field trip or e4c,rsion a,thoriHed by this sectionF 
 
The attendance or participation of a p,pil in a field trip or e4c,rsion a,thoriHed by this section shall be considered attendance 
for the p,rpose of crediting attendance for apportionments from the State School F,nd in the fiscal yearF  Credited attendance 
res,lting from s,ch field trip or e4c,rsion shall be limited to the amo,nt of attendance which wo,ld have accr,ed had the 
st,dents not been engaged in the field trip or e4c,rsionF 
 
Credited attendance shall not e4ceed P2 schooldays e4cept in the case of p,pils participating in a field trip or e4c,rsion in 
connection with co,rses of instr,ction, or schoolCrelated ed,cational activities, and which are not social, c,lt,ral, athletic or 
school band activitiesF 
 
All persons maNing the field trip or e4c,rsion shall be deemed to have waived all claims against the district or the State of 
California for inQ,ry, accident, illness, or death occ,rring d,ring or by reason of the field trip or e4c,rsionF  All ad,lts taNing 
o,tCofCstate field trips or e4c,rsions and all parents or g,ardians of p,pils taNing o,tCofCstate field trips or e4c,rsions shall 
sign a statement waiving s,ch claimsF 
 
No transportation allowances shall be made by the S,perintendent of P,blic Instr,ction for e4penses inc,rred with respect to 
field trips or e4c,rsions which have an o,tCofCstate destinationF  Any school district which transports p,pils, teachers or other 
employees of the district in school b,ses within the state and to destinations within the state, p,rs,ant to the provisions of 
this section, shall report to the S,perintendent of P,blic Instr,ction on forms prescribed by him the total mileage of school 
b,ses ,sed in connection with s,ch ed,cational e4c,rsionsF  In comp,ting the allowance to s,ch school district for reg,lar 
transportation there shall be ded,cted therefrom an amo,nt eJ,al to the depreciation of school b,ses ,sed for s,ch 
transportation in accordance with r,les and reg,lations adopted by the S,perintendent of P,blic Instr,ctionF 
 

! To be copied on reverse of 0ield Trip 0orms ST #24 (Student :aiver) & ST #25 (Adult :aiver). 


